
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

November 15, 2018
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• November 1, 2018

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

1. Presentation of Retirement Resolution - Timothy Clark

2. Presentation of Retirement Resolution - James McLaughlin

3. Building Better Together Presentation on Form Based Zoning Concept for Downtown Keene

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Confirmation
Martin Luther King, Jr./Jonathan Daniels Committee

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Albert Grauer - Lodging House License Renewal - 85 Winchester Street

2. Vicki Bacon - Body & Soul Road Runners' Club - Request to Use City Property - Red Cap
Run

3. Keene Lions Club - Request to Use City Property - Duck Race
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

4. Councilors Manwaring and Hooper - Definitions in the Land Use Code - As It Relates to
Hundred Nights Shelter

5. Councilor Filiault - Supporting State Legislation that Would Standardize the Age Requirement
for Tobacco and Vaping Products

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. John Croteau, Jr. – Syds Carpet & Snooze Room – Request for Loading Zone – 41 James
Street

2. Todd Tousley – Request for the Installation of a Sidewalk – Chapman Road

3. West Street Dam – Public Works Department

4. Acceptance of Donation in Memory of Howard Kerbaugh - Parks, Recreation and Facilities
Director



5. Acceptance of Donation - Youth Basketball - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

6. Monadnock Conservancy - Conservation Easement Fees for 105 Daniels Hill

E. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

1. City Manager Comments

F. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

G. REPORTS - MORE TIME

1. Nancy Gillard & Suzanne Butcher – New Energy Goals for the Community

2. Land at 0 Apollo Avenue - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director

3. Keene SnoRiders Snowmobile Club - Request to Use City Property

H. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

1. Relating to the Purchase, Use, and Possession of Tobacco Products
Ordinance O-2018-20

I. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

J. RESOLUTIONS

1. 79-E Community Revitalization Tax Relief Incentive District Expansion Resolution
Resolution R-2018-33

2. In Appreciation of Joanna M. Balcom Upon Her Retirement
Resolution R-2018-34

3. In Appreciation of Ricky A. Plankey Sr. Upon His Retirement
Resolution R-2018-35

Non Public Session
Adjournment

















City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

October 26, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Kendall W. Lane, Mayor

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Confirmation

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018
Voted unanimously to confirm the nomination.
 
In City Council November 1, 2018.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.
 
 

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby appoint the following individual to serve on the designated Board or Commission:
 
Martin Luther King, Jr./Jonathan Daniels Committee
Nancy Salwen, Slot 1                    Term to expire December 31, 2021
42 Douglass Street
 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Background - Salwen





City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Albert Grauer

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Albert Grauer - Lodging House License Renewal - 85 Winchester Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
Mr. Grauer is submitting an application for the renewal of a lodging house located at 85 Winchester Street.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Grauer
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In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, License and Development Committee.
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External Communication
Transmittal Form

November 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Vicki Bacon, Body & Soul Runners Club

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Vicki Bacon - Body & Soul Road Runners' Club - Request to Use City Property - Red Cap
Run

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Bacon

BACKGROUND:
The Body & Soul Runners' Club is seeking permission to use City property for the 5th annual Red Cap Run
to be held February 9.  This is a community event.
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In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.
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City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

November 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Christine Greenwood, Keene Lions Club

THROUGH:Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.3.

SUBJECT:Keene Lions Club - Request to Use City Property - Duck Race

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Duck Race

BACKGROUND:
The Keene Lions Club is making their annual request to hold the Great Ashuelot River Duck Race on City
property June 29, 2019.
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In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilors Janis Manwaring and Stephen Hooper

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.4.

SUBJECT: Councilors Manwaring and Hooper - Definitions in the Land Use Code - As It Relates to
Hundred Nights Shelter

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Communication accepted and filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
Councilors Manwaring and Hooper are asking for a discussion of the various definitions in the Land Use Code
as they relate to Hundred Nights Shelter and their attempt to find a new and larger facility that will meet the
zoning requirements.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Manwaring - Hooper
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In City Council November 15, 2018.
Communication accepted and filed as informational.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilor Randy L. Filiault

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.5.

SUBJECT: Councilor Filiault - Supporting State Legislation that Would Standardize the Age Requirement
for Tobacco and Vaping Products

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Filiault

BACKGROUND:
Councilor Filiault is requesting that the City Council communicate its interest to the Legislative Delegation in
support of a standard age requirement for tobacco and vaping products from 18 to 21 across the state.
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In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 7, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: John Croteau, Jr. – Syds Carpet & Snooze Room – Request for Loading Zone – 41 James
Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends that this item be
accepted as informational and handled administratively.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Croteau was not present. The Public Works Director said he spoke with the Police Chief and the City
Engineer. There is already a loading zone in the area that Mr. Croteau was unaware of; he is now aware it is
available to him. Still, the Police Department and City Manager are exploring potential future ordinance changes
regarding this loading zone that staff can work further on.
 
Councilor Lamoureux made the following motion, which Councilor Filiault seconded. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends that this item be
accepted as informational and handled administratively.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 7, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Todd Tousley – Request for the Installation of a Sidewalk – Chapman Road

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends this item be
handled administratively until staff reports back to Council with updates as needed.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring welcomed Todd Tousley (708 Roxbury Street, Keene), who said he lived on Baker Street for
24 years and now lives behind Robin Hood Park. During the summer months, he sees the volume (25-30 daily)
of people who walk, run, or bike the Chapman Road loop to Robin Hood Park. On the eastern side of
Chapman Road, there is only a narrow walking area next to the guardrail, where drivers speed around the corner
dangerously. There is plenty of room for foot traffic everywhere else on Chapman Road. He wrote a letter to
the City to inquire about the feasibility of a sidewalk or small walking lane at that location; while he imagines a
sidewalk would be an expensive undertaking for the City, he wanted to open the discussion.
 
The Public Works Director agreed there is little safe space for pedestrians from the intersection of
Water/Roxbury Streets and continuing up Roxbury Street to Robin Hood Park. Roxbury Street was built in
the late 1790s and has a 33’ right-of-way; the east side has a sharp hill up to the roadway with an outcropping of
bedrock. The west side of the street is Robin Hood Park and there is some walking space on that side because
it is City owned. Creating a sidewalk there would be challenging and expensive, but he is working with the
Director of Parks and Recreation to add additional gravel to the west side of the street; this will provide a few
extra feet of walking space for pedestrians. Creating a new sidewalk could also be problematic because it would
have to be accessible to plows. The Public Works Director will continue working on this and intends to
implement the additional gravel walkway by spring 2019, when staff is already doing runoff work at that
location.
 
Councilor Sutherland recalled City property, like the water tower and other trail networks nearby, could help
connect a sidewalk there to City land for plowing. The Public Works Director agreed there are trails in that area
and he will explore that option with the Director of Parks and Recreation.
 
Councilor Hooper thanked Mr. Tousley for beginning this conversation because his primary concern for the
City is citizen safety; he supports any practical solution to enhance safety. Mr. Tousley agreed just widening the



gravel shoulder will be a significant improvement.
 
In response to Councilor Filiault, the Public Works Director said he will work to implement the shoulder
expansion in spring 2019. Because this is a maintenance solution right now (not a CIP project), this can be
handled administratively moving forward and will report updates to Council as needed via memo.
 
Chair Manwaring recognized Councilor Carl Jacobs who also lived in this area previously and he echoed how
popular it is as a walking area. He added there are also City owned trails on Beech Hill that connect to
Chapman Road and Robin Hood Park. He hopes this trail network can be updated on maps to show those
options to citizens.
 
Councilor Sutherland also suggested reviewing the speed limit in that area to determine if traffic can be slowed.
He recalled an item in the CIP to install a new guardrail in that area. The Public Works Director replied yes,
there is a guard rail project the City Engineer is working on and it is possible that project might widen the
shoulder more at this location.
 
Councilor Filiault made the following motion, which Councilor Hooper seconded.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends this item be
handled administratively until staff reports back to Council with updates as needed.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 7, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: West Street Dam – Public Works Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends this item be
accepted as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring welcomed the Public Works Director back along with Tara Kessler, Senior Planner. The
Public Works Director reported that the City received a letter of deficiency from NH Department of
Environmental Services (DES) in 2008 about many dams in the City that needed maintenance or capital items
for repair. The City assessed and handled immediate dam concerns and staff continues routine maintenance for
the state. In 2012, Council authorized staff to work with West Street Hydro – a citizen group exploring a
hydroelectric plant on the West Street/Ashuelot River Dam. They primarily wanted it to be an educational site
and to produce enough power to pay for itself. West Street Hydro conducted feasibility studies with staff
support from 2012 until July 2018; studies such as wetlands and aquatic life reviews along with other regulatory
agency studies (e.g., EPA). In July, West Street Hydro withdrew their proposal because the project is no longer
feasible because of changes in the renewable energy market. Now, the City will begin again to determine a
solution for the West Street Dam. There is a CIP project for 2025 to address this dam. NH DES is
comfortable with how things are moving forward because the City has taken action on other deficient dams
(Robin Hood, Babbidge, Goose Pond).
 
Ms. Kessler explained a unique opportunity for the City from the Rhode Island School of Design (RISD).
Several months ago, Dr. Vogler from RISD approached the Conservation Commission to discuss her multi-
million dollar (National Science Foundation funded) and multi-year project called The Future of Dams. She and
an interdisciplinary team of scientists, engineers, etc. are collaborating to investigate different methods (video,
art, photo, etc.) to solicit community preferences for dam solutions. The team is working in communities
throughout New England. They are not interested in the outcome/chosen alternative for the West Street Dam,
but the process of selecting alternatives. The research team thinks Keene is an ideal study location and now that
West Street Hydro has backed-out, staff is embracing the opportunity to work with this research team. This
would involve a one-time community workshop in spring 2019 based on data the City has collected about the
dam since 2011 in addition to the research team’s expertise. Ms. Kessler was careful to qualify that this is not a
decision making effort, but a way to explore options for the dam, knowing it could still be several years before



any decisions are made about the dam.
 
The Public Works Director said he thinks this is an excellent opportunity for the City and for Council to gauge
public opinion on the dam before moving forward. He looks forward to starting engagement on the dam again.
This discussion is just informational for the Committee at this time because they have been the lead on this
project historically. If the Committee has reservations about moving forward with this RISD project, staff
wants to know before moving forward. Ms. Kessler added there is no cost to the City to participate; the
researchers are just using Keene as a case study site. Still, there will be some staff involvement to help advertise
and facilitate the event.
 
Councilor Filiault asked if DES has come back to look at the dam since the letter of deficiency 10 years ago.
The Public Works Director replied yes, every two years. Councilor Filiault said he doubts much has changed at
the dam since then and in his opinion is that this is, “something to do about nothing for DES.” If there is no
cost, he is supportive; he thinks the dam is so well-built it will still be functioning in 50 years without action. For
the record, he will not support spending a penny on the West Street Dam. The Public Works Director replied it
is a large impoundment and the main concern is not the visible structure, but the dyke upstream where dam
failure could impact businesses or residences. This dam is low on the high hazard scale. He said this is part of a
process for Council to understand public opinion before any action on the dam. Councilor Filiault said he is
more concerned with City Hall collapsing than the West Street Dam failing.
 
Councilor Hooper said, as a member of the Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board, he is interested in this dam
and the adjacent park, which is a gem for the people of Keene and surrounding nature. He supports this RISD
project as a good approach to find a good purpose for the dam.
 
Chair Manwaring recalled meeting and being impressed with Dr. Vogler when she spoke to the Conservation
Commission. She is in favor of this project moving forward.
 
Councilor Sutherland made the following motion, which Councilor Lamoureux seconded.

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends this item be
accepted as informational.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 8, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation in Memory of Howard Kerbaugh - Parks, Recreation and Facilities
Director

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.     
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $265.00 in memory of Howard Kerbaugh to be
used for general upkeep and maintenance of the Parks and Recreation Center.

BACKGROUND:
Parks Recreation and Facilities Director, Andrew Bohannon stated Mr. Howard Kerbaugh grew up in
Keene and participated in many activities connected with the Recreation Center. His family asked that
donations be made in his honor and $265 has been raised.
 
Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $265.00 in memory of Howard Kerbaugh to be
used for general upkeep and maintenance of the Parks and Recreation Center.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 8, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Youth Basketball - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.     
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $3000.00 from Yankee Lanes and that the money is
used to purchase youth basketball jerseys.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon stated Jeff Barden owner of Yankee Lanes is a longtime supporter of youth basketball and
sports in Keene. Mr. Barden has donated $3,000 to purchase basketball jerseys for the program – this is his
fourth year for this donation.  Mr. Bohannon stated he is pleased to indicate this program is close to filling up.
Chair Greenwald asked whether this was the largest donation the department has received. Mr. Bohannon stated
Convenient MD has also made a large donation, but this is the biggest one for uniforms.
 
Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Chadbourne.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $3000.00 from Yankee Lanes and that the money is
used to purchase youth basketball jerseys.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 8, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Monadnock Conservancy - Conservation Easement Fees for 105 Daniels Hill

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.     
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Council authorize a
$15,000 contribution from the Land Use Change Tax Fund to the Monadnock Conservancy for the Domina
property conservation easement project. 

BACKGROUND:
Assistant City Manager/Community Development Director Rhett Lamb and Stacy Cibula from the Monadnock
Conservancy were the next two speakers. Ms. Cibula explained the location of the properties on Daniels Hill
Road and stated the Monadnock Conservancy has the opportunity to permanently conserve these two parcels
of land and to that end have been working with the land owners.
 
She explained this property would be structured through a conservation easement which is a permanent deed
restriction and ensures the land cannot be developed and has to be available for forestry, agricultural purposes
and recreation. The land does remain in private ownership and property taxes will be paid on it. The
Conservancy’s role is to make sure the land meets the terms of the easement. Ms. Cibula went on to say the
reason the Monadnock Conservancy is interested in this property is the location of it – it is strategically placed
in a location where close to 800 acres around it are conserved. The land also has a scenic view, it has some
water resources and the land owners are donating the easement and are not being compensated for same; they
are also contributing $7,500 towards the project costs. Ms. Cibula stated the Conservancy is looking for
$15,000 from the City to go towards the project costs which would pay for a boundary survey, staff time and
legal fees.
 
Councilor Chadbourne asked whether the existing walking trails will be extended. Ms. Cibula stated this would
be up to the owners as to whether they want recreation to exist on this property.
 
Councilor Clark asked where the money would come from. Mr. Lamb stated the recommendation is that it
comes from the Conservation Land Development Fund. Currently there is about $140,000 in this fund which
gets an annual appropriation of $25,000 from City Council.
 
Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs.



 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Council authorize a
$15,000 contribution from the Land Use Change Tax Fund to the Monadnock Conservancy for the Domina
property conservation easement project. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 7, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: G.1.

SUBJECT: Nancy Gillard & Suzanne Butcher – New Energy Goals for the Community

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends this item be
placed on more time while awaiting a recommendation from the Energy and Climate Committee.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring noted the Mayor referred this matter to the Energy and Climate Committee. She would like to
hear from that Committee before taking any further action.
 
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which Councilor Filiault seconded.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends this item be
placed on more time while awaiting a recommendation from the Energy and Climate Committee.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 8, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: G.2.

SUBJECT: Land at 0 Apollo Avenue - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends putting this item on more time
so city staff could perform investigation of this property.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon stated the Sweeney family brought this request forward to the city regarding the possibility for
donating a piece of property located at 0 Apollo Avenue. Staff has reviewed the property and has made some
recommendations that this lot will not serve a public purpose.
 
Attorney Mullins stated if this was property which could be used for its conservation value, staff would be
making a different type of recommendation but this is a lot the city can’t do much with; even though the city
appreciates the offer, staff does not recommend acceptance of the property. The Chairman asked for public
comment.
 
Mr. Chuck Sweeney of Swanzey stated his name has been placed as having ownership of this land through a
default situation. This land originally belonged to two of his aunts, one has since deceased. The surviving aunt
who is 97 years old has no use for this land, but is continuing to pay taxes on same. Mr. Sweeney stated he is
looking for ideas from the city as to what could be done with this land. Chair Greenwald asked whether the land
has been offered to the abutters. Mr. Sweeney stated it has been – the abutters have already been using it and
even though it was offered to them at no cost they turned it down.
 
Councilor Jacobs asked whether the owner ever had any value for this land and whether the city’s actions have
taken that value away. Mr. Sweeney stated it is not the actions of the city that has taken the value away, but felt it
was the neighbors’ actions that have taken the value away; the abutters have permitted drainage to end up onto
this property which has now turned this property into a wetland.
 
Mr. Bohannon stated this lot is part of a larger lot which was purchased by Smith’s Medical and this lot would
have been part of the larger lot if Apollo Avenue was not in the way. This lot is 4/10’s of an acre and is valued at
approximately $4,000. It was suggested to Mr. Sweeney his aunt default on the taxes so she eventually would
cease to own the property. Mr. Sweeney stated he would not be able to convince his aunt to do so. Councilor



Clark felt the City is likely to end up with this property and suggested it accept this donation. The Chairman
asked for the City Attorney’s comments. Attorney Mullins stated having the property gifted to the city gives the
city the property with clean title. Should the city end up having to take the property with a tax deed leaves a
cloud on the title and hence his recommendation would be to accept the donation and this would provide the
owner with a small tax donation.
 
Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
That the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Council accept the donation
of land at 0 (zero) Apollo Avenue.
 
Councilor Powers asked if the city was to accept the donation whether the city would have any liability.
Attorney Mullins stated this would depend on what the abutters have dumped on the property. Mr. Sweeney
stated from what he can see the neighbors have only dumped mowing clippings and doesn’t feel there is
anything negative on the property. However, added the land has not been tested.
 
Councilor Chadbourne felt the property owner has been paying taxes on a property she doesn’t use and
appreciates her integrity but did not want to accept a property without proper testing on it and in that case
would like to put this item on more time.
 
Asst. City Manager/HR Director Beth Fox felt more time on this item would be prudent so the land could be
looked at further.
 
Councilor Jacobs withdrew his motion and Councilor Powers withdrew his second.
 
Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends putting this item on more time
so city staff could perform investigation of this property.
 
Mr. Sweeney extended his appreciation to the council for their help with this item.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 7, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: G.3.

SUBJECT: Keene SnoRiders Snowmobile Club - Request to Use City Property

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that this item be placed on
more time.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Medard Kopczynski, Director of Economic Development, Initiatives and Special Projects  stated that he
had a brief conversation with the Management Director of the Keene SnoRiders Club and the Director
informed him that the Club will be shifting their routes around a bit. Chair Richards said that the Club has a
strong reputation for maintaining trails.

 
Councilor Hansel made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Rice.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that this item be placed on
more time.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Thomas P. Mullins, City Attorney

ITEM: H.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to the Purchase, Use, and Possession of Tobacco Products

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

RECOMMENDATION:
That the attached Ordinance O-2018-20, Relating to the Purchase, Use, and Possession of Tobacco Products
be introduced for a first reading and referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee
for review and recommendation back to the City Council for a second reading and consideration for adoption.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2018-20

BACKGROUND:
After discussion and review of a draft ordinance relative to the sale and possession of tobacco products by
minors, on November 1, 2018, the City Council directed staff to introduce an ordinance for first reading. 
Attached for first reading is Ordinance O-2018-20, relating to the Purchase, Use and Possession of Tobacco
Products. 
 











hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council November 15, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, 
Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 7, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: J.1.

SUBJECT: 79-E Community Revitalization Tax Relief Incentive District Expansion Resolution

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018.
The report was filed into the record.
Voted unanimously to adopt Resolution R-2018-33.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends to the full City Council the
adoption of Resolution R-2018-33.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-33

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Kopczynski stated that based on comments that Planning Department staff received about RSA 79-E and
its possible use in a further area, they have come to City Council to ask if the Council has an interest in
expanding that district. Based upon the City Council’s direction, he said they have created a Resolution that
they are presenting tonight, along with a map of the area related to it, as well as the changed language that is
required to make the Resolution work relative to the map area. He stated that Community Development Director
Rhett Lamb has more detailed maps to show Council if requested and is available to answer any questions they
may have.

 
Councilor Jones asked Mr. Lamb to identify the tax increment financing district on a map. Mr. Lamb provided
Council members with maps identifying the TIF and Zoning Districts. Mr. Lamb said that the Resolution is a
replacement, in other words the expanded area that is shown in the map, represents one Resolution represented
by the entire red line. The changes in the Resolution reflect different zoning districts, the presence of the TIF
district, and for example, properties in the preservation zoning district they have established criteria for the
granting or approval of 79-E for properties that are exclusively residential.

 
Councilor Hansel asked if there is any case in which both the TIF and 79-E could both be used together. Mr.
Lamb replied that 79-E uses the incremental value and creates a temporary tax benefit to the owner who is not
responsible for paying the tax on incremental value. In the case of a TIF, it is exactly the opposite; the
incremental value is assessed by the City and then collected for the purpose of building some public



infrastructure that might be needed to support the development. Mr. Lamb said the Resolution includes
language so that if the project requires a public investment through the TIF it is not eligible for 79-E. He said
that this is important because in some cases there may still be benefit for the TIF District in the City to make
some improvements necessary for development to take place. He said for each individual project creating a new
increment, you would have to choose one or the other; it would not make sense to apply both to the same
increment. However, if you have a project that is 79-E eligible and designated for a tax deferral for a three-year
period, there is no reason why the next improvement or increment could not go through a TIF project if that
were appropriate at that time. Mr. Kopczynski stated that the proposal itself does not make an either or
proposition for providing tax relief, but allows the City Council to consider the fact that this may be in a TIF
District and to evaluate the impact it may have with respect to existing or required City infrastructure.

 
Councilor Hansel asked if Mr. Kopczynski and Mr. Lamb could describe a scenario in which there are two
abutting properties or lots, and one is 79-E approved and the other is stuck in a situation in which the City is
stating that the project is part of the TIF. Mr. Kopczynski stated that 79-E will probably be used more in areas
with existing infrastructure and therefore they did not anticipate much conflict between the two.
 
Mr. Lamb said that the projects done through 79-E as opposed to TIF will probably be smaller, for example, in
the past a TIF parking structure was built which in turn allowed a developer to build a hotel which without the
parking structure probably would not have been built. He said large projects will have funding problems on their
own even with the benefit of a 79-E tax deferral so for larger projects the TIF would still be the best choice.
Councilor Jones added that if they had made the railroad structure a 79-E, they would not have the funds to pay
off the bonds for the TIF. Mr. Lamb agreed that if a project needs a lot of public infrastructure, it is unlikely
that 79-E would be the best way to go. Councilor Jones asked if 79-E goes up to 7 years. Mr. Kopczynski
replied that it can be any term up to 5 and it is individually-approved by City Council. Mr. Lamb stated that
there is a two-year floor for projects which can meet one or two criteria for public benefit and for projects that
can provide more public benefit it can go up to five years.

 
Councilor Sapeta asked if properties in the district can use 79-E and TIF multiple times over the years. Mr.
Kopczynski stated that he is not aware of any restriction on that, however, final permission and approval is
solely up to City Council. Councilor Sapeta asked if it allows the developer to make the choice. Mr. Lamb
clarified that the 79-E is an individual property owner coming to the City and applying through the process
which is established, however, the TIF District already exists, so incremental value that is being generated in the
TIF district today is already going towards the bonds that were established under that TIF. Councilor Sapeta
asked if it goes on forever. Mr. Lamb stated it goes on until the bonds are repaid but they can establish new
bonds depending on the need. He said that individual properties do not apply for TIF projects. Councilor
Sapeta thanked Mr. Lamb for the clarification.

 
Councilor Hansel asked if someone takes advantage of 79-E and gets a two year tax relief, after the two years is
up, does the incremental value go into the TIF or is there no more incremental value after 79-E expires. Ms.
Fox replied that the incremental value after the two-year period would only impact the TIF to the extent that it
might be needed for debt service that the TIF had incurred or to support the District’s operation. Councilor
Hansel stated that a project that is looking for 79-E, eventually could still contribute to the TIF by increasing
incremental value.
 
Councilor Jones asked if there is potential conflict with the ERZ. Mr. Kopczynski replied no there is no conflict
with the opportunity zone and new market tax credits, this program is specifically tailored to forestall the
increase in taxes as related to improvement as allowed by City Council. Attorney Mullins stated that the value of
the property taxes becomes a potential expense that could boost your eligibility and offset for tax credits so
there may be some interplay between those two. Mr. Kopczynski agreed that they are not exclusive.

 
Councilor Sapeta asked how they came up with the new boundaries. Mr. Lamb replied the boundaries reflect a
combination of existing districts including central business, portions of central business limited and edges of the



downtown area. They did not include all of central business limited and south of the central business district.
They only included parts of the zoning district that were modified as part of the Marlborough Street project
(purple lines on map) as the rest of it was covered in the first 79-E Resolution. He said they did not include
other districts which are not considered village center or downtown in the category of where 79-E is applicable
in the statute. Mr. Sapeta asked if they could move it down to Proctor and Elliot Street as there are many
historic properties in that area that might benefit from 79-E. Mr. Lamb said they included Grove, Willow and
Water Street because they needed a connection and Proctor and Elliot are not really downtown.
 
Attorney Mullins said the way the statute is written, a historic structure can qualify regardless if it is downtown
or not, so if there is someone located outside of the map area, they could be included in 79-E. Mr. Sapeta said
that is great to know but asked how the owners would know if they are included or not. Chair Richards replied
that hopefully they are watching the meeting tonight.

           
Councilor Jones stated that they designed a Seed District with many incentives; however, there was only one
petitioner interested. He asked whether or not adding 79-E as another incentive would help the Seed District.
Mr. Lamb said when they did the Seed District zoning and evaluated what types of incentives to promote
interest; they determined the answer was some sort of tax relief. However, following the City Attorney’s
commentary of what the Statute says, the area must be defined as downtown. Mr. Lamb said most of the Seed
District is in the commerce district and high density and those areas are not immediately identified with a
downtown or village center designation as the Statute requires.
 
Councilor Jones asked what the definition of “downtown” is. Attorney Mullins said the way they have
structured the Master Plan documents and zoning documents, they put central business and central business
limited because that is the area that the community historically considers its downtown area.  Councilor Jones
said the State statute says “downtown community” but it does not specify central business or central business
limited. Mr. Lamb replied that in the absence of another document defining what Keene’s “downtown” is, they
had to defer to the zoning definitions and purpose statements for this District.
 
Councilor Hansel said the best advertisement for this program will be a successful project or two, and when the
applications and upgrades are demonstrated to the community, applicants will come to the City to ask how they
can make 79-E applicable to their buildings and the City can revise the districts as the community need dictates.

 
Mr. Sapeta stated that lower Main Street going down to Winchester Street is more downtown than lower
Marlborough Street, so if they are struggling with this definition maybe they should make a decision similar to
how they managed for the TIF district and 79-E to coexist. He said they need to promote development so
expanding 79-E down more would be great, especially for historic structures. He said they also need to focus
on advertising to ensure that people will know about the program. Mr. Sapeta said he would like the Community
Development Department to start thinking about changing the definitions. Mr. Kopczynski replied that
definitions are by zoning district and the districts down by Main Street are residential as that could cause a
conflict with residential communities being rezoned in the commercial district. Mr. Lamb added that the
question is where do they stop and ideally they should focus on what the community defines as a downtown as
opposed to zoning as that can become messy.
 
Attorney Mullins said they cannot forget the purpose of the Statute which is primarily aimed at revitalizing
downtowns or village districts where economic activity has traditionally been generated. They must be careful
thinking about the Statute as something that can be used everywhere in the City for every purpose. He said if
they start changing the zoning ordinance it opens up complications. Councilor Sapeta asked if the Statute refers
directly to zoning. Mr. Mullins said it does, which is why they did it as a zoning ordinance. Councilor Sapeta
suggested that they could develop different language. Mr. Mullins replied that the source documents have a
default mechanism for small communities, where historically the downtown is defined by patterns of practice the
community has created. He said the City of Keene has already created the downtown structure so they have to
operate by it.



 
Councilor Sapeta asked why Marlborough Street is included in the 79-E because it is not located downtown
and they are already stretching it. Mr. Mullins said they specifically did that to allow 79-E to operate in that
environment. Chair Richards said they are trying to extend downtown to Marlborough Street for economic
growth. He said there is no problem with modifications by Council, but they would really like to pass the
Resolution today.

 
Councilor Jones said Ralston Street has the look and feel of a downtown and is a place that needs improvement
and incentive, so if they could add the Seed District into the 79-E it would improve that part on Ralston Street.
Mr. Richards replied that Ralston is not really downtown, so the message is to get people applying and they can
always come back and rewrite and add changes later.
 
Councilor Rice said this is a good example of government working for the people, if people in different areas
want to expand they can modify as the interest develops. Mr. Sapeta stated this is a redevelopment tool with
very little trade-off for the City and he would like to see the program expand through the entire City as a
development tool in the future. Mr. Lamb said criteria have been added for the purpose of addressing buildings
that are exclusively residential. He said the first round criteria were oriented around business development and
investment, but by adding an area that is exclusively residential they wanted to create criteria specific to
residential areas based on public feedback. He said they came up with two criteria: (1) returning or retaining
residential properties to owner occupied status, and (2) greenhouse gas emissions standards relating to carbon
emissions, as a way to measure an improvement. For example, if there is a way to show that a residential
property has reduced their carbon emissions it can demonstrate the public need criteria for the 79-E process.

 
Mr. Kopczynski provided hand-outs to committee members and said they needed to develop a method for
demonstrating the carbon savings and energy improvements. He said there is a Department of Energy program
called the Home Energy Score which allows you to develop a score for pre-reconstruction buildings and
evaluate carbon savings of buildings which is a genuine mechanism for demonstrating that the improvements
meets the criteria for the City’s Climate Action Plan - a proven public benefit.

 
Councilor Hansel asked if the program is a certification program similar to NH Saves. Mr. Kopczynski said it is
not a certification program it is a scoring program. He said the Planning staff would go through a training
program to allow them to score buildings as part of the program and they may take scoring mechanisms beyond
this program in the future.
 
Councilor Jones said this is great but it is not part of the 79-E Resolution. Mr. Kopczynski said it is related as
the particular scoring system is only good for 1, 2 and 3 family houses, so if someone wanted to hire a rater in
the state of New Hampshire they could do that today. This is a program that they are marrying to 79-E program
but they can carry it beyond in the future.  Chair Richards asked where this program can be found in the 79-E
Resolution. Mr. Kopczynski said it is located under Roman Numeral 9.
 
Mr. Sapeta stated that number 8 states a return to owner occupancy which further underscores his comments
that properties on Proctor, Elliot, Blake, Wilcox and Davis should be included in this District so there is an
opportunity for people to buy those properties. Councilor Hansel agreed that the Resolution sounds promising.
He suggested keeping track of staff time for ratings as there may be the option for the owners to hire a
professional to do the ratings instead of City staff.

 
Councilor Jones made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Hansel.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends to the full City Council the
adoption of Resolution R-2018-33.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 15, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: J.2.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Joanna M. Balcom Upon Her Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018
Voted unanimously to adopt Resolution R-2018-34

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2018-34 be adopted by the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-34

BACKGROUND:
Ms. Balcom retires from the Keene Police Department effective November 23, 2018, with 35 years of service.



R-2018-34 

CITY OF KEENE 

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and .......... ~~~~~~~~ ................................ ..... .............................................. .. ......... . 

A RESOLUTION ........ ...... ~~.~.l?.~~~~~~~.~?.~.~t!.?.~~.~:.~~~~~~.Y~~~.!:.~~-~~~~~~-~~~~ ...... .. ..................... ........ .. .. ........ . 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

WHEREAS: Starting 29 August 1983, Joanna M. Balcom joined the Keene Police Department as Secretary I, then 
used her knowledge of the agency's policies and procedures to become one of the original four 
civilian Dispatchers effective 4 September 1988 ( of which she is the last one remaining); and her 
dedication returns her to the City after retirement as a part-time Dispatcher effective 17 December 
2018;and 

WHEREAS: Knowing her job inside and out, Joanna is a competent multitasker who handles all types of 
emergency calls and customers, and shift personnel are confident of her ability to handle any 
situation presented to the KPD; and 

WHEREAS: Joanna's situational awareness and officer safety always remain her priority no matter how busy she 
gets, and she takes her responsibilities very seriously, especially making herself aware of where 
officers are and how long since they made contact, keeping them informed as the status of calls 
change, assigning backup units as appropriate, and updating supervisors throughout the shift; and 

WHEREAS: Maintaining a level head, she does a superior job of extracting quality information from callers and 
disseminating it in a timely and effective manner, working through all the duties of high-stress calls 
professionally and maintaining a comprehensive and accurate log of each service; and 

WHEREAS: Extremely proficient with all the hardware and software systems, their protocols and procedures, and 
the different workstations in the Communications Center, Joanna is extremely proficient and serves 
as a valuable resource for each; and 

WHEREAS: Having mastered all the skills necessary to operate as a public safety dispatcher, Joanna has served 
as a member of Oral Boards for Dispatcher and a Police Chief alike; and one of her key accom­
plishments was participating in the revamping of the Dispatch Field Training Officer Program, after 
which she served as an FTO; and 

WHEREAS: Joanna retires temporarily from the Keene Police Department 23 November 2018, with over 35 
years of dedicated and honorable service to the community; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of the City of Keene hereby extends its sincere 
thanks to Joanna M. Balcom for her dedication to the Keene community and the Monadnock Region 
and wishes her the very best for her retirement years; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this Resolution, properly engrossed, be presented to Joanna in 
appreciation for her many years of service to the City of Keene. 

PASSED November 15, 2018 

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
A true copy;
	Attest:
		City Clerk



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

November 15, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: J.3.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Ricky A. Plankey Sr. Upon His Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council November 15, 2018
Voted unanimously to adopt Resolution R-2018-35

RECOMMENDATION:
Mr. Plankey retires from the Highway Division of the Public Works Department effective November 23, 2018,
with 22 years of service. 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-35

BACKGROUND:
That Resolution R-2018-35 be adopted by the City Council.



R-2018-35 

CITY OF KEENE 

Eighteen 
In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and ............... ...... ..................................................................................... .... ......... . 

In Appreciation of Ricky A Plankey Upon His Retirement 
A RESOLUTION ............... .............. ... ...... .......................... ......................................... ................ ....... .................. ................. .... . 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

WHEREAS: Ricky A Plankey Sr. was hired into the City's Public Works Department effective January 2, 1996, as 
a Maintenance Aide I in the Highway Division; was promoted to Motor Equipment Operator I starting 
December 30, 1996; graduated to Motor Equipment Operator II beginning November 2, 1998; and 

WHEREAS: Very knowledgeable about every aspect of the maintenance and repair of City streets, sidewalks, 
drainage systems, and adjoining vegetation, Rick earned Master Roads Scholar certification from the 
UNH Technology Transfer Center and has seen new technology move the highway function forward; 
and 

WHEREAS: Customer service was a strong point of Rick's, demonstrated by his polite manner, his going above 
and beyond to help customers, his carrying out assignments in a timely manner and ensuring the 
finished product is very well done, and his elevating concerns of his own or those of members of the 
public for resolution; and 

WHEREAS: Rick has been appreciated for his willingness to lend a hand at any level in any department, for volun­
teering for the night shift during winter operations and other special assignments; for his excellent 
work ethic, and for his suggestions on how to resolve issues; and 

WHEREAS: A good driver and an outstanding equipment operator, Rick maintained safety alertness while running 
loaders, backhoes, crack sealers, roller boom trucks, plows, salters, mowing machines, snow blow­
ers, skid steers, graders, and other pieces of equipment, as well as takes very good care of whatever 
equipment he is assigned to use; and 

WHEREAS: Having good leadership skills, a good ability to communicate well with coworkers, and the ability to 
handle pressure very well, Rick stepped up as Acting Foreman to keep things running in 2013, 2014, 
and 2017; and 

WHEREAS: Rick retired from the Public Works Department on November 23, 2018, with almost 23 years of 
dedicated and honorable service to the community; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of the City of Keene hereby extends its sincere 
thanks to Ricky A Plankey Sr. for his dedication to the Keene community and the Monadnock Region 
and wishes his the very best for his retirement years; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this Resolution, properly engrossed, be presented to Rick in 
appreciation for his many years of service to the City of Keene. 

PASSED November 15, 2018 

/~endall W. L{ ne, Mayor 
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